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planning tool may not be far away. In Oregon, for 
example, the Department of Environmental Quality re-
quires that conditional use permits be obtained for 
construction of buildings and facilities exceeding 
Certain environmental standards; these conditional 
use permits require that a portion of the parking 
space constructed be devoted to carpools. Although 
limited to date, these public policy approaches to 
providing services and facilities that promote ride-
sharing should be continued and expanded whenever 
and wherever possible. In addition, there is a bill 
(Ibuse Bill 2257) before the Oregon Legislature that 
would enable the taxpayer to deduct payments re-
ceived for nonprofit ridesharing services as well as 
ridesharing subsidies received from an employer from 
federal taxable income. At the national level, the 
U.S. Senate Finance Committee is considering passage 
of the Commuter Transportation Energy Efficiency 
Act, which would furnish a variety of tax credits 
and incentives to individuals and businesses in-
volved in vanpool or carpool activities. Some fea-
tures of this act are as follows: 

A van purchased by an individual and used for 
ridesharing at least 50 percent of the time would be 
eligible for a 15 percent tax credit. 

Businesses and organizations operating van-
pool and/or carpool programs would receive tax 
credits for the costs of purchasing or leasing vans,  

assigning personnel to manage the programs, com-
puterizing the matching of. employees, providing 
liability insurance for ridesharing vehicles, and 
other services. 

A rideshare vehicle operating at least 176 
days/year and carrying an average of three persons 
would receive a gasoline tax deduction. 

Role of the Private Sector 

As the social and economic climate of the nation 
creates pressure to reduce the role of government in 
setting, enforcing, and funding local policies and 
programs, the private sector will assume increasing 
importance as a target of rideshare-marketing ef-
forts. Strategies to promote the message that 
energy conservation is profitable to the private 
sector must be developed and refined. The success 
of the rideshare-marketing efforts undertaken by 
programs around the country may well depend ulti-
mately on the extent to which private businesses, 
public institutions, and individuals can be moti-
vated to participate in ridesharing arrangements. 
If sufficient momentum can be generated, ridesharing 
systems will multiply without large public bureau-
cracies to organize and fund them. For the foresee-
able future, however, Tn-Met will continue to send 
the basic message to businesses and individuals: 
Ridesharing pays. 

Management and Organizational Issues of 

Ridesharing Programs 
Richard H. Bradley and Ellen M. McCarthy 

The central position of this paper is that rideshar-
ing is essentially a set of management-organiza-
tional strategies aimed at altering individual mo-
bility patterns to achieve increases in productivity 
in our transportation system. Although ridesharing 
does encompass technology and facilities, the funda-
mental challenge of ridesharing is to develop a man-
agement-organizational approach that combines the 
various ridesharing tasks in the most-effective 
way. These management-organizational elements are 
important aspects of ridesharing and have not re-
ceived sufficient attention. 

Such a set of strategies, whose application is 
becoming increasingly important to a variety of 
other transportation planning and operating agen-
cies, establishes a process through which the use of 
vehicles and individual trip patterns can be co-
ordinated and organized so as to encourage efficient 
use of both capital and energy resources. This ap-
proach is in turn coordinated with other transporta-
tion sector functions, such as parking policy and 
management programs, roadway management and con-
struction, and public transportation. These can 
then be coordinated with community, land use, and 
economic development strategies to improve access to 
opportunities for all citizens of a region in the 
most cost-effective manner. 

Given this central emphasis on management and or-
ganizational strategies, it seems critically im-
portant that organizational alternatives, which in-
clude the way in which the functions and services 
are provided and structured, should be presented  

clearly and researched carefully. It is ironic, 
however, in spite of the importance of organiza-
tional strategies, that inordinate attention is of-
ten focused on the technical issues--the kind of 
matching services, the design of the van, or the 
kind of vehicle insurance--in establishing a ride-
sharing program and training people to run and man-
age such a project. Perhaps this focus is the re-
suit of the dominant impact that technical compe-
tence has had in other areas of transportation and 
"baby brother" (i.e., ridesharing) is seeking equal 
acceptance by the rest of the family. This is 
doubly ironic because the evolution of ridesharing 
programs has evidenced a great deal of experimenta-
tion and thus a wide variety of approaches, many of 
which are quite creative and innovative, with no 
shortage of the technical brilliance that has char-
acterized other transportation fields. What is now 
required is a systematic review of these approaches 
to determine the most promising among them and to 
identify gaps where additional improvement is 
necessary. 

It is the intent of this paper to review this 
evolution and to frame these organizational issues, 
which include such traditional functions as market-
ing, provision of matching services, providing vans 
and/or third-party pool operation, information 
brokering, as well as newer functions such as train-
ing of company ridesharing coordinators, dissemina-
tion of information about energy and air-quality 
transportation programs, advocacy for changing cor-
porate or public policy, provision of transportation 
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system management (TSM) consulting services, assis-
tance in implementation of flextime programs, 
planning assistance for improvements in the urban 
transportation system, and provision of a driver 
energy conservation and awareness training (DECAT) 
program. Also, it is intended to frame these issues 
and services as a whole so that they can be seen as 
a management system in which decisions relating to 
resource allocation can be clarified and an agenda 
for further research identified. More importantly, 
it is hoped that, as a consequence of this paper, 
management and management training will become cen-
tral concerns in establishing any new ridesharing 
effort, as well as in the larger context of develop-
ing transportation planning and programming in both 
public and private sectors. 

The richness and diversity of service functions, 
management strategies, and organizational options 
are also important for future development in that 
they set the stage because they are as much a part 
of the restaging of the general field of transporta-
tion planning and implementation, of which rideshar-
ing is a part. Until now, it has been characteris-
tic to look at transportation as a supply func-
tion--that is, the issue was to provide as many 
roads, trains, and cars as necessary to meet expand-
ing demand. More recently, given energy and capital 
constraints, the issue has shifted to the management 
of demand for transportation services and mobility. 
The term transportation system management defines 
the broader set of emerging strategies within the 
public sector to achieve this end. Originally a set 
of planning activities, the focus is shifting to im-
plementation and operation. Subsequently, new man-
agement institutions, such as ridesharing programs, 
are emerging to carry out these activities. There 
is equal concern in the private sector to find 
greater productivity in transportation investments 
and, as a consequence, both public and private or-
ganizations have an interest, often in partnership, 
to share knowledge about management and organization 
developments. 

In order to frame these developments, this paper 
will proceed by attempting to establish an illustra-
tive historical review of the evolution of service 
functions and roles in ridesharing organizations 
during the past decade. This is intended to provide 
a framework for a discussion of the multiple manage-
ment options for providing these services, such as 
performing them in-house, through contract, by con-
sortium, etc. This can be used as a decision matrix 
for purposes of developing a program, as well as 
providing guidelines on which to project additional 
options for the future, based on evolving needs for 
greater energy-efficient transportation. These op-
tions along with their potential advantages and dis-
advantages are then examined. The next step, after 
the selection of various options, is to look at the 
issue of how an agency should be organized, both 
internally and externally, and how a management sys-
tem should be developed to achieve maximum effec-
tiveness. Finally, this paper will address the 
important issue of recruiting staff with managerial 
and entrepreneurial capabilities and training them 
to carry out these organizational responsibilities. 

HISTORICAL DEVELOPMENT 

Ridesharing is not a new phenomenon. For years, and 
perhaps for centuries, people have made collective 
arrangements to share rides. What is new are the 
attempts within the past decade to intensify and or-
ganize these more informal arrangements. We should 
note here that an historical perspective is diffi-
cult to provide. The history is not as linear as a 
narrative description almost necessarily makes it 

out to be. In fact, the early stages of ridesharing 
are best explained by a variation of the "big bang" 
theory of the origin of the universe--the 1973-1974 
oil shortage sent shock waves through the commuting 
public and provided the impetus for a number of dif-
ferent ridesharing efforts. 

Before the winter of 1973-1974, public efforts 
had focused on the implementation of preferential 
treatments for high-occupancy vehicles, such as the 
Shirley Highway (Virginia) and Lincoln Tunnel (New 
York-New Jersey) projects. Private efforts were 
largely limited to provision of means for employees 
to contact each other if interested in sharing 
rides. These took the form of ride boards or use of 
bulletin boards or house organs for employees to ad-
vertise for potential pool mates. In a few limited 
instances before the 1973-1974 gasoline shortage, 
employers provided additional services in terms of 
marketing ridesharing. This generally occurred, 
however, only where there were external forces such 
as parking shortages, labor force availability prob-
lems, or relocations that caused the employer to see 
ridesharing as directly in his or her self-inter-
est. After 1973-1974, a number of additional com-
panies began the provision of more formalized match-
ing and marketing programs, although even these 
tended to be more prevalent when perceived by em-
ployers as solving problems particular to that 
company. 

The introduction by the 3M Company in Minneapolis 
of the concept of vanpooling provided a distinctly 
different feature and new focus to employer-based 
ridesharing efforts. The concept quickly spread to 
other companies including CONOCO, ARCO, Tennessee 
Valley Authority, and Southern New England Telephone 
Company. This introduction of the provision of re-
sources to purchase, lease, and maintain vans added 
a new and different function to the provision of 
ridesharing services. After vanpooling, company ef-
forts spread as well to a general brokerage function 
for transportation services, including provision of 
information on conventional transit as well as as-
sistance in forming buspools, carpools, and vanpools. 

The passage of the Emergency Highway Energy Con-
servation Act of 1974, which provided federal funds 
on a 90/10 matching basis to promote carpooling and 
provide ridesharing information, provided a major 
impetus of public ridesharing efforts. The first 
ridesharing demonstration program was approved in 
January 1974 and, by October 1974, 80 carpool demon-
stration programs, totaling close to $9 million dol-
lars, had been approved. By July 1976, the number 
of authorized programs had increased to 88 with 
funding at more than $11.5 million. Currently, 
ridesharing programs of greatly varying size and 
scope exist in more major metropolitan areas and in-
creasing numbers of small urban and rural areas. 

It is worth noting at this point from an organi-
zational point of view that early private-sector 
ridesharing activities were usually provided through 
a small office that had a staff of one or two. 
Usually, these individuals had other corporate re-
sponsibilities aside from employee transportation 
and in other cases they had responsibilities for de-
veloping air-quality improvement progams, implement-
ing flextime programs, and dealing with energy 
issues. In these latter instances, these activities 
foreshadowed the evolution of additional service 
functions. The central point here is that these 
activities or functions were organized in very 
simple ways--in large part because of matters of 
scale--and today still represent the basic format 
that is being urged on companies or public agencies 
as they begin building ridesharing programs. Even 
tody in the home office of the Aetna Insurance Com-
pany in Hartford, Connecticut, with 50 percent of 
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its 11 000 employees using ridesharing to get to 
work, the company needs only two full-time em-
ployees, costing $60 000 in staff time, to manage 
the program. (Note: Aetna spends more to support 
ridesharing, computer time, etc., but only has a 
limited full-time staff.) 

It is equally important to note that these pro-
grams, however simple in organizational format, de-
veloped a set of external organizational roles that 
were essential. First of all, as has been noted 
many times, there had to be a strong commitment from 
the top. Someone, in other words, who was not 
directly engaged in the provision of service, em-
powered the program. Ridesharing personnel had to 
build a case for continuation of that support. 
Second, as ridesharing programs provided information 
brokerage functions or became engaged in air-quality 
improvement programs, new relationships with pub-
lic-sector agencies needed to be established. The 
relationships may have been simple and direct, per-
haps in the form of sitting on advisory bodies, but 
these activities represented efforts to be related 
externally as well as internally. 

In the mid-1970s, public agencies developed an 
interest in ridesharing and began to venture to es-
tablish organizations that would capture or extend 
more of the benefits of corporately supported ride-
sharing programs. The basic set of services and 
functions--matching, marketing, and van manage-
ment--as well as roles, appears to have been modeled 
on those established in private corporations. The 
initial set of targets for these services, however, 
was considerably different. 

The first attempts to organize ridesharing pro-
grams in the public sector were to use the basic 
service functions of company programs but to apply 
them to a wider area of employment, often encompass-
ing an entire metropolitan area. These organiza-
tions had small staffs and large ambitions. It be-
came apparent, however, that it was exceptionally 
difficult to effect matching given the wide diver-
sity of origins and destinations, much less effec-
tively market this service to users. 

The second stage of development seems to have 
flowed from the first in terms of realizing that 
successful markets for such services were major em-
ployers who had not decided to establish a rideshar-
ing effort. In effect, these public-sector agencies 
offered to provide a set of services that included 
limited marketing, matching, and sometimes van man-
agement in place of a program run by the company. 
The ridesharing program developed by the State of 
Connecticut typified this two-step evolution in that 
it started its statewide program by providing match-
ing for anyone who wished to return questionnaires 
with their car registration forms and subsequently 
began targeting matching services to major em-
ployers. In all instances, the basic service func-
tions were usually performed in-house. 

The third step in the evolution of public ride-
sharing programs appears to have resulted when these 
programs began to grow larger in scale in terms of 
areas served or number of clients engaged and re-
quired increased staff resources. Whereas a single 
individual could perform many functions in a smaller 
program, staff roles became more specialized as 
agencies expanded. This expansion in scale, which 
is typified by an organization such as Commuter Com-
puter, was simultaneously matched with the develop-
ment of specialized consulting services to provide 
such services as van management, marketing, and com-
puter matching on a contractual basis. These pur-
chased services could be used instead of staff or 
for reducing staff needs and substituting ex-
perienced technical expertise. Often this was done 
at a lower cost than could have been done in-house  

and with a purported greater degree of effectiveness. 
As public support for ridesharing expanded, and 

private-sector recognition of its benefits in- 
creased, some new programs were developed as not- 
for-prof it organizations with a public-private 
orientation. This signalled recognition that the 
market for ridesharing was in large part private and 
that a privatized" approach was often better re-
ceived; yet, the goals of the program met a public 
need. These organizations generally continued the 
trend toward specialized functions and contractual 
services observed earlier, adding public affairs 
functions, which have also been added in many public 
ridesharing agencies. 

Over the immediate horizon, however, other ser-
vice functions appear to be taking shape. These are 
discussed later in this paper. What is important to 
note here is that the nature of ridesharing program 
organization has evolved significantly since the 
early 1970s, and it must continue to be reviewed as 
dynamic rather than static. As of yet, it is dif-
ficult to define the organization that will result 
from new services or functional developments, but 
there appear to be a number of experiments now tak-
ing place out of which will evolve new organiza-
tional arrangements. 

Publicly supported ridesharing organizations have 
needed to attend to external organization as they 
evolved internal service structures. Because many 
of these new services as well as the more conven-
tional functions required interorganizational ac- 
tivities, many public and not-for-profit organiza- 
tions have found it necessary to attend to 
organizing boards of directors or advisers so as to 
give them maximum access and support from major pub- 
lic agencies and private employer groups and/or de-
cision makers. In some cases, boards were estab- 
lished with many corporations represented; in 
others, a few but influential agencies became spon-
sors. In like fashion, there was a recognition in 
corporate programs that the agency had to be sup-
ported from without if it were to be successful. 

At this point, it is worth nothing that private-
sector corporate programs, particularly those in 
very large corporations, as they have entered the 
business of ridesharing or are approaching it on a 
grander scale, are evolving their own management 
strategies. They too are looking at purchasing ser- 
vices from third-party providers for either market-
ing or matching or vehicle procurement, but, more 
importantly, they have begun ways of managing ride-
sharing strategically through the establishment of 
management committees who in turn set goals and ob-
jectives for increasing employee ridesharing and 
monitor this development with computer-based data. 
The Boeing Company located in Seattle is an excel-
lent example of this approach. 

In conclusion, it appears that we have arrived at 
a point where services and functions performed by 
ridesharing agency or a company ridesharing program 
have become diverse in service options and organi- 
zational structures. This has resulted from a 
recognition that there are multiple employment 
transportation needs and different corporate or com-
munity priorities that determine what options to 
choose. It is clear, however, that at the present 
time there is a need for mechanisms and models to 
help new or existing agencies make strategic deci-
sions about the ways to provide and organize the im-
portant functions and it is hoped that outlines such 
as the one provided in this paper can be of assis-
tance. At the same time, it is clear that little 
research has been done on the relative effectiveness 
of these options and it is hoped, therefore, that 
the outline also offers a rich agenda for purposes 
of new research. The intent of the next section of 
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the paper is to lay out these options in greater 
detail. 

RIDFSHARING SERVICES 

There are a number of services that could be con-
sidered a legitimiate part of ridesharing efforts. 
The following list aims to suggest a broad selection 
of these but is by no means the complete set of ser-
vices that could be offered. The first four en-
compass services traditionally offered by rideshar-
ing agencies, while the remaining eight reflect new 
directions in ridesharing efforts around the country. 

Marketing 

Marketing is the most common service provided by 
ridesharing agencies. In this context, marketing is 
usually synonymous with promotion of ridesharing as 
a superior way to commute; it is generally directed 
at the general public, employers, and employees. 
Activities such as developing promotional litera-
ture, meeting with employers and employees, staging 
public events, and preparing news releases are typi-
cal of those performed under the marketing service 
function. It is important to remember, however, 
that marketing actually encompasses a full process 
beginning with market research, leading to product 
development, then promoting and monitoring of sales 
or use of the product. A small number of rideshar-
ing agencies are now beginning to consider marketing 
in this more-dynamic sense, seeking to develop an 
understanding of the market for ridesharing ser-
vices, the position of those services in the overall 
range of transportation choices, and the effective-
ness of various marketing approaches in penetrating 
the applicable market segments. Often ridesharing 
agencies will monitor and evaluate the success of 
their efforts in forming carpools or vanpools but 
neglect specific information gathering as to the ef-
fectiveness of different marketing approaches. 

Provision of Matching Services 

Providing matching services is a fairly common func-
tion among ridesharing agencies. matching is most 
often accomplished by using computer packages for 
this purpose, but manual matching systems have also 
proved effective. Unfortunately, in many rideshar-
ing agencies, the matching system, instead of being 
considered a complementary part of the overall pack-
age of services, drives all of the other activi-
ties. Considerable attention and resources have 
been devoted to the development of highly sophisti-
cated commuter matching systems. It seems only rea-
sonable then to devote a commensurate amount of ef-
fort to clearly thinking through how that matching 
process can be best integrated with the other ac-
tivities of the ridesharing program. Such issues as 
the importance of a centralized regionwide data 
base, the amount of resources to be devoted to up-
dating that data base, the best ways to combine mar-
keting strategies and data-collection efforts, etc., 
must be considered. 

Vanpool Provision and Operation 

The explosive growth of vanpooling has resulted in a 
corresponding increase in ridesharing agencies that 
perform the role of van provider, sometimes con-
tracting with a private company to provide vans and 
handle vanpool administration. This is particularly 
apropos for ridesharing programs that deal with 
multiemployer sites. As the vanpool market con-
tinues to expand to encompass individual owner-
operated vans and requests from corporations for 

third-party administration of vans provided by the 
employer, these activities of ridesharing agencies 
are broadening accordingly. In addition, develop-
ments such as sedanpooling and expanded buspooling 
are being investigated by a number of ridesharing 
experts. 

Information Broker Regarding Transportation Options 

An early emphasis on carpooling and vanpooling alone 
has been largely supplanted by the recognition that 
ridesharing encompasses all alternatives to the 
single-occupant vehicle. Thus, more and more ride-
sharing agencies provide information as well on con-
ventional transit routes, schedules, options for 
transit passes, and other incentives. Some programs 
provide personalized transit information as part of 
the match list. Others provide route maps and 
schedules or use transit agency personnel in the 
ridesharing campaign at the work site. Some pro-
grams offer transit promotions such as a free 
ticket. A small number of follow-up evaluations of 
ridesharing agency provision of transit information 
and promotion have shown some dramatic results in 
increasing transit ridership. Ridesharing agencies 
are also becoming more aware of services provided by 
private operators of bus and limousine services in 
order to encompass the full range of ridesharing 
options. 

Training of Company Ridesharing Coordinators 

Evidence mounts about the importance of a per-
sonalized approach in convincing individuals to 
change commuting modes to h ighe r -occupancy ve-
hicles. In addition, there seems to be general con-
sensus on the importance of promoting ridesharing, 
not on a one-shot basis but with long-term mainte-
nance in mind. Thus, many ridesharing agencies have 
seen the need to establish programs to train company 
ridesharing coordinators. They feel that coordina-
tors can be far more sensitive to opportunities for 
the enhancement of company ridesharing efforts than 
can employees of an areawide ridesharing agency. 
Their day-to-day contact with employees provides a 
continuity of ridesharing promotion that cannot be 
matched by ridesharing agency staffs either. 

The subject matter, techniques, course length, 
and teaching approaches in these programs vary sub-
stantially, though we are unaware of any evaluations 
that have been performed to identify the most-suc-
cessful attempts. In some instances, these training 
sessions have led to the formation of associations 
of company coordinators, either organized by the 
ridesharing agency or on the participants' own 
initiative. These associations provide a forum for 
mutual problem solving, information sharing, advo-
cacy for transportation system improvements, and 
career advancement. The Joint Institutional Trans-
portation Brokers Association, a group of transpor-
tation coordinators for hospitals, universities, and 
similar organizations in San Francisco, even pooled 
resources and developed a high-quality slide show 
and promotional display. 

Flexibility in this area of providing training is 
important, however. In multiemployer locations with 
small numbers of employees, the ridesharing agency 
itself might need to function as a company coordi-
nator, since the employers are not large enough to 
provide such a function in-house. In addition, many 
companies do not view involvement in employee trans-
portation as a legitimate company function, and may 
be reluctant to designate a staff person to serve in 
that role. Besides providing training, a rideshar-
ing agency may have to sell the need for a coordi-
nator. 



54 
	

TRB Special Report 193 

(A review of ridesharing programs around the 
country leads us to an inevitable conclusion: If 
ridesharing agencies confine themselves to only ac-
tivities described previously in this paper, their 
ability to have a substantial impact on commuting 
behavior may be circumscribed. The following ser-
vices lay out a range of activities directed toward 
a larger goal--the creation of a climate to foster 
ridesharing. The achievement of this goal is 
clearly beyond the scope of public action alone. 

The decisions made by private employers on issues 
ranging from employment location to parking provi-
sion to provision of ridesharing programs all have 
an impact on the efficiency and effectiveness of the 
urban transportation system. Often, however, em-
ployers are not aware of the impact of their deci-
sions or of larger sets of public or private pro-
grams directed at energy, air-quality, or transpor-
tation concerns. The goal of local ridesharing 
agencies should be to encourage the intelligent and 
effective participation of the private sector in 
transportation system improvement by increasing 
their awareness of events, actions, and policies 
that directly or indirectly affect their interest as 
employers and corporate citizens. Since ridershar-
ing is one of the few programs in these areas that 
involves direct contact with private employers, it 
would appear to provide an excellent opportunity for 
private-sector involvement in these larger concerns.) 

Dissemination of Information About Energy, Air 
Quality, and Transportation 

Improving air quality and conserving energy are two 
areas of vital concern in which the impact of an em-
ployer to become involved or not in ridesharing has 
a significant effect. A ridesharing agency can 
assist employers to understand the related issues--
the problems, the social and economic costs, and the 
various public and private actions that are recom-
mended or required to address these issues. This 
can be done through the preparation of position 
papers, presentations, and newsletters. It can be 
built into the justification of the ridesharing 
agency's services in general so that it permeates 
all of the communication carried Out by the agency. 

Advocacy for Changing Corporate or Pubic Policy 

There are many instances in which the unique posi-
tion of ridesharing agencies in serving both a pri-
vate and public function should logically lead to 
the adoption of an advocacy role by the ridesharing 
agency for public and private policies that con-
tribute to the overall goals of air quality, conges-
tion reduction, and energy conservation. (Mvocacy, 
in this instance, refers not to public protests but 
to persuasion of public or private actors to see 
policy changes to be in their enlightened self-in-
terest.) Contrary to the belief by some that this 
may involve ridesharing agencies overstepping their 
bounds, there is in fact a clear analogy here to the 
role played within a corporation by its in-house 
transportation or ridesharing coordinator. Just as 
a company coordinator becomes an advocate for ride-
sharing within the company, suggesting changes in 
policies or provision of incentives to encourage 
ridesharing within the company, a ridesharing agency 
stands in a similar position with regard to multi-
employer sites such as downtown areas or industrial 
parks, or even, in a larger sense, the entire re-
gion. In such a role, ridesharing agencies should 
actively support changes in zoning codes, parking 
policies, transit services, and other areas that can 
play a substantial role in creating the climate for 
ridesharing mentioned above. 

Developers, for example, constitute an important 
target group for local ridesharing agencies. They 
have a natural incentive against building large 
numbers of parking spaces in conjunction with new 
development; these parking spaces cost a significant 
amount of money. Since studies have shown that 
parking provision ties in closely with the success 
of ridesharing efforts, developers should be en-
couraged to work with perspective tenants to estab-
lish ridesharing programs that will reduce parking 
requirements. In addition, developers should be en-
couraged to design parking facilities with rideshar-
ing in mind: appropriate ceiling height to accom-
modate vanpools, design that facilitates enforcement 
of preferential parking spaces for high-occupancy 
vehicles, and provision of parking at market rates 
for users. 

Correspondingly, planning commissions, parking 
authorities, transit agencies, downtown councils, or 
chambers of commerce are other examples of groups 
who may need benefits of the gentle persuasion that 
a ridesharing agency can provide. The Seattle King 
County Commuter Pool provides an excellent example 
of this approach. It successfully advocated changes 
in taxation for vanpools and a ridesharing review of 
requests for permits to build new office complexes. 
This review power allows the agency to condition a 
permit on the provision of a ridesharing program or 
other transportation measures for tenants' em-
ployees. The Commuter Pool has gone a step further 
and is planning workshops for leasing agents to en-
able them to present these conditions in a positive 
light to prospective tenants. 

Provision of TSM Consulting Services 

Research on ridesharing programs indicates a greater 
likelihood of enthusiastic support from employers 
for programs within their companies if the employer 
views the ridesharing effort as solving some of his 
or her problems. Thus, while a ridesharing program 
may in and of itself provide substantial benefits to 
the employer, the package can often be sweetened by 
the provision of consulting services on specific TSM 
measures, such as parking management programs, flex-
time, coordination of transit schedules, channeliza-
tion of intersections surrounding the employment 
site, or installation of shuttle services between 
buildings or between the employment site and transit 
stations or Commercial areas. 

While these kinds of consulting services can be 
directed toward the need of an individual corpora-
tion, they may also be useful to public agencies, or 
representatives of private interests like chambers 
of commerce or downtown councils who need to con-
sider TSM measures to realize broader needs. For 
example, zoning and municipal parking policies may 
need to be altered in order that parking management 
plans be implemented to support ridesharing proj-
ects. This, in turn, may be related to potential 
alterations in public transit services in order to 
allow for more commercial development in a downtown 
area with limited space. Ridesharing agencies can 
help serve all of these needs. 

Assistance in Implementation of Flextime Programs 

While flextime should be certainly considered among 
the TSM consulting services mentioned above, its im-
portance for ridesharing suggests that it should be 
dealt with separately here. Demonstration programs 
in Seattle and San Francisco illustrate the substan-
tial boost to ridesharing efforts that can be pro-
vided by flextime programs. In addition, a success-
ful flextime program can contribute to reduction in 
peak-hour crowding on transit, in turn making public 
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transportation a more attractive high-occupancy-ve-
hicle alternative. For employers, flextime provides 
not only a transportation benefit in terms of reduc-
tion of on-site congestion but can pay substantial 
dividends with regard to increases in productivity 
and decreases in tardiness and sick days. Since 
ridesharing agency staff should be alert to the pro-
vision of any service that enhances its attractive-
ness to the employer and contributes to success in 
switching commuters to higher-occupancy modes, as-
sistance to companies in establishing a flextime 
program would appear to be an important tool in the 
kit bag of ridesharing agency personnel. 

Planning Assistance for Improvements in Urban 
Transportation System 

Through its access to employers and its data base of 
commuting patterns, the ridesharing agency possesses 
important information, skills, and resources. These 
could prove valuable for public agencies charged 
with the implementation of high-occupancy-vehicle 
lanes, park-and-ride lots, reverse commuting pro-
grams, and elderly and handicapped transportation 
programs. These public efforts, in turn, can en-
hance the effectiveness of the ridesharing effort. 

Provision of DECAT Training 

The U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) has developed 
the DECAT program. While not directly related to 
ridesharing, the DECAT program has been shown to re-
sult in impressive energy conservation by those who 
have received training and, thus, is certainly com-
plementary to the energy conservation goals of ride-
sharing agencies. In addition, provision of such 
training to ridesharers could further increase their 
energy savings, and provision of such training by 
the company to its fleet drivers could both save 
energy and increase the range of services provided 
by the ridesharing agencies that can be viewed by 
employers as having direct payoffs for the company. 
Ridesharing agencies could either simply provide in-
formation about the availability of DECAT training 
or, by sending a staff member through the DECAT pro-
gram, could provide the training directly. 

Provision of Air-Quality and Energy Planning 

The Federal Energy Emergency Standby Regulations, 
promulgated in draft by DOE some months ago, oblige 
employers to provide travel reductions by their em-
ployees during energy emergencies. In addition, 
many local areas have imposed restrictions on em-
ployee travel during periods of air-quality alerts. 
In these instances, another opportunity is presented 
for ridesharing agencies to provide services related 
to ridesharing that provide direct benefits to em-
ployers and enhance the attractiveness of the ride-
sharing program. Ridesharing agency personnel can 
either work directly with employers on these matters 
or provide information to employers on. where they 
can receive assistance in formulating contingency 
plans for their own employment sites. In addition, 
ridesharing agency personnel can provide valuable 
input to public agencies who are planning programs 
in either of these areas. 

ORGANIZATION 

As the previous section explains, the range of ser-
vices that can be considered appropriate for ride-
sharing agencies is a broad one. While this paper 
argues that such services are complementary to and 
appropriate for ridesharing agencies, it should be 
made clear that these services do not all have to be 

provided by the staff of the ridesharing agency. In 
fact, we would argue strongly that an important de-
cision in the initiation or continuation of ride-
sharing programs should be both the determination of 
the service mix and also the determination of the 
logical provider of such a service. 

Strong consideration should be given to which 
functions and services can be performed outside of 
the ridesharing agency, both because of the limited 
resources of ridesharing agencies and also the 
greater appropriateness of other institutions or en-
tities to provide many of these functions or ser-
vices. The matrix illustrated in Figure 1 attempts 
to display the range of services and individual 
tasks that can be considered by ridesharing agencies 
and also the various organizational alternatives for 
providing them. 

The major organizational alternatives considered 
are 

In-house (ridesharing agency staff), 
Contract, 
Corporate or institutional donation, 
Individual employers, 
Public agency, 
Employee associations, and 
Employer-based groups. 

The choice of a particular provider for each func-
tion or task has significant ramifications with 
regard to quality of service, ease of administra-
tion, budget levels, and other factors. The spe-
cific trade-offs are rarely clear, however, and 
research needs to be done on the advantages and dis-
advantages of various service-provision alterna-
tives. This section of the paper presents a general 
description of the pros and cons of various provider 
options. One overriding consideration that should 
be kept in mind is the goal of achieving a true pub-
lic-private partnership with ridesharing programs 
and with private-sector support and assistance maxi-
mized to the extent practicable and appropriate. 

In-House 

What emerges clearly from the examination of the 
programmatic elements noted above is the high degree 
of service personalization and institutional change 
necessary to assure employer commitment and to 
change employee travel behavior. This tends to 
argue for a high in-house staffing level, subject to 
the availability of office space and funds. Since 
it is likely that employer requests for service will 
grow from a low initial number, some economies can 
be achieved through phasing of staff build-up in the 
case of new agencies. Temporary staff can be added 
to cover peak demands in the event of another short-
term gasoline shortfall or if a particularly large 
employer or group of employers needs quick attention. 

The major advantage of in-house service provision 
is a high level of control over activities and per-
formance. In addition, the evolutionary nature of 
ridesharing argues for the quick feedback and im-
mediacy of contact achievable when staff responsible 
for program management and planning is closely con-
nected with program operations. However, this evo-
lution can also argue strongly against building up a 
large ridesharing bureaucracy, with vested interests 
in one particular form of service provision--that 
is, the in-house approach. 

Contract Provision of Services 

The contracting option is most useful for those pro-
gram areas that require highly specialized services 
or that are not required at a uniform level over 
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Figure 1. Summary matrix of ridesharing related services against organizational options. 	 Organizationa' Alternatives 
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time. Examples of the former would include design 
of promotional materials, technical assistance to 
employers in implementation of flexible work-hour 
programs, and operation of the third-party vanpool 
program. Services for which demand is not constant 
would include keypunching and data editing, audit-
ing, and possibly data entry and execution. One ma-
jor drawback of contracting is the generally higher 
cost of this option; however, if used judiciously, 
it can be cheaper in the long run than hiring full-
time specialized personnel. One additional dis-
advantage can be a loss of control, though this can 
be minimized through proper contract design and ad-
ministration. 

Corporate or Institutional Donations 

In order to provide the broadest range of service 
possible, ridesharing budgets can be augmented by 
the donation of various services or facilities. 
Also, it seems likely that private-sector commitment 
to the success of ridesharing efforts will be maxi-
mized if the private sector feels that it has a 
(financial) stake in the program. The major draw-
back with this option is reliability, due to the 
lack of direct control or contractual agreement 
covering the donation. This concern can be miti-
gated, however, by concentrating on fixed facili-
ties, such as office space or computer hardware, and 
by giving potential donors a clear (perhaps written) 
estimate of the amount of service required, such as 
secretarial assistance or computer processing time. 
For budget development purposes, it should be noted 
that private-sector in-kind goods and services can 
count as a local match for federal funds. 

Individual Employer 

Since the ridesharing program provides significant 
benefits to participating employers, it makes sense 
to ask the employer to provide a reasonable amount 
of support in return. In addition, the employers 
enthusiasm and promotion to his or her own employees 
may be enhanced by the knowledge that company re-
sources have been invested in the effort. It is im-
portant to bear in mind that participation in the 
program does commit the employer to a certain basic 
level of involvement with regard to in-plant ad-
ministration and that the ridesharing effort will be 
significantly enhanced by the commitment of addi-
tional resources in the form of employee incen-
tives. However, ridesharing programs will not be 
well served if the cost of employer participation is 
set too high and discourages their involvement. 

To achieve the most-effective use of employer re-
sources, the services requested should probably be 
as site-specific as possible. These would include 
the donation of machine-readable (computerized) ros-
ters of all employees or, failing that, the geo-
graphic coding of employee home addresses and work 
locations; the arrangement of a space and time for 
presentations to all employees about the ridesharing 
program; provision of space and time for employees 
to meet face to face after matching lists are pre-
pared; promotion of the program through house or-
gans, poster placement, and pay envelope stuffers; 
preparation of a letter to all employees urging 
their participation; passing the word to middle man-
agement that the success of the program is an im-
portant company priority; provision of a variety of 
incentives to employees, including preferential 
parking for ridesharing participants, subsidization 
of transit passes, carpool parking, or vanpool 
fares; and other custom-designed mechanisms. Large 
employers may also be willing to provide assistance 
to other corporations in the establishment of com- 

pany programs or might be willing to call fellow em-
ployers as outreach for the ridesharing agency. 

Sometimes a ridesharing agency, such as The Ride-
share Company in Hartford, draws up a contract with 
the employer that stipulates both what the agency 
will do as well as the employer. The contract is 
useful in both informing the employer as well as 
eliminating subsequent misunderstandings. 

Public Agency 

Success in increasing the average number of vehicle 
occupants will contribute to the achievement of a 
number of public policy goals, such as conservation 
of energy, reduction of congestion and air pollu-
tion, and minimization of the need to construct new 
parking and road facilities. It is not surprising, 
therefore, that there has been substantial public-
sector support for ridesharing. Since the goal of 
maximum privatization has been proposed for ride-
sharing, additional major investment of public re-
sources should not be routinely expected, particu-
larly in the light of the fiscal constraints likely 
to prevail in the public sector for the foreseeable 
future. 

There are some roles, however, which public agen-
cies are uniquely suited to provide. Given the un-
certainties of vanpool fuel-allocation guarantees 
due to federal deregulation, it is even more impor-
tant for states to develop plans for dealing with 
energy emergency situations, especially since these 
guarantees were significant incentives for employer 
participation. Various public agencies could pro-
vide a wide range of technical assistance to em-
ployers in conjunction with ridesharing efforts, 
further enhancing the programs attractiveness to 
employers through implementation of preferential 
lanes or parking for high-occupancy vehicles, use of 
regulatory powers to encourge ridesharing (such as 
encouraging further insurance premium reductions for 
carpoolers), provision of technical assistance in 
computer-matching software installation, and perhaps 
provision of computer time or public equipment for 
the matching process. 

Employee Associations 

Employee associations, where they exist, are gener-
ally loosely organized with minimal financial cap-
ability. As such, they should not be counted on for 
substantial support. However, in some instances, 
where employers have been reluctant to participate 
in vanpooling programs, the employee association has 
dealt directly with third-party vanpool operators. 
Employee associations can promote the program 
through personal contact and publicity in news-
letters and on employee bulletin boards. In addi-
tion, employee credit unions can be encouraged to 
provide low-interest loans for the purchase of vans 
by individuals or the association. 

Employer-Based Organizations 

Transportation improvements have increasingly ap-
peared high on the list of priorities set by cham-
bers of commerce and other employer-oriented 
groups. Since ridesharing is a transportation pro-
gram with great appeal to the private sector, these 
organizations may be interested in forming private 
nonprofit corporations to provide ridesharing as-
sistance; contacting their members to solicit ride-
sharing clients, financial, or in-kind assistance; 
and supporting the ridesharing agency in its advo-
cacy and planning roles. 

Unions 

Many employers with unionized employees have ex- 
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pressed reluctance to participate in ridesharing 
programs because of fears of problems from the 
union. Others establish programs but express simi-
lar fears with regard to provision of employee ride-
sharing incentives. Many employers have also re-
ported lack of success in achieving pool formation 
among unionized employees, even when nonbargaining 
unit groups have been enthusiastic participants. It 
seems clear that the exploration of ways in which to 
involve unions in ridesharing and get their approval 
would be a valuable research area. 

ADMINISTRATIVE AND MANAG4ENT SYST14S 

Having laid out both the variety of services as well 
as the variety of mechanisms through which they can 
be organized, it is important to conclude by re-
ferring to a discussion of administrative issues of 
the ridesharing program. 

While it is important to make the appropriate de-
termination of service and means of provision of the 
service, once the decision has been made an organi-
zational structure needs to be developed. By and 
large, because ridesharing organizations or depart-
ments are small, one or several individuals assume 
the responsibility either for providing the service 
directly or managing a third-party contract. As 
programs have grown, however, the problems of ad-
ministration and the development of line and staff 
functions are a matter requiring greater attention. 
Questions concerning optional size of staff, span of 
control, centralization or decentralization of deci-
sion making, formulation and standardization of pro-
cedures, and degree of staff specialization are and 
will be important for expanding programs. While 
there are relatively few data on this subject, it 
would appear that a good program might be char-
acterized as relatively small, highly personalized, 
flexible, yet operating with or through a defined 
set of procedures. These are qualities that seem to 
have been essential for successful programs in the 
past. 

These administrative-management concerns will be-
come even more critical as other transportation 
agencies engaged in planning or operations adopt de-
mand-management techniques and press to implement 
other kinds of TSM actions. Ridesharing, which is 
itself a TSM activity, can be a useful arena out of 
which management and organization approaches and 
programs can be modeled for broader consumption. In 
general, a new emphasis on smaller-scale management 
actions is beginning to emerge as a characteristic 
of successful TSM projects. Rather than depend on 
macro-level planning activities to spur changes in 
the efficiency of the transportation system, changes 
are emerging as a result of initiatives undertaken 
by street managers, parking management specialists, 
and ridesharing coordinators. The programs of which 
these people are a part are typified by being less 
bureaucratic, more integrative, and more limited in 
scope of action. 

Because ridesharing programs have been small in 
scale, the issue of using management techniques and 
management strategies has required minimal atten-
tion, but as programs grow in scale some of the 
classical management techniques such as the need to 
establish clear statements of goals and objectives, 
effective internal communications systems, effective 
control systems, strategic planning processes, and 
program evaluation need to be applied to these or-
ganizations. 

In particular, the planning and evaluation man-
agement functions are most applicable to ridesharing 
organizations and for which there appears to be the 
most immediate need for greater attention. There is 
a different and more complex planning process re- 

quired, one which is strategic in intent, as ride-
sharing programming comes to have greater use to 
different interests, such as developers, transit 
agencies, etc.; as it becomes more integrated with 
other TSM actions; and as its markets broaden. 
Likewise, different criteria need to be developed 
and new measures established so that activities can 
be monitored and evaluated. In some cases the mea-
sures can be Stipulated in terms of number of vans, 
number of carpoolers, cost/successful match, and re-
duction in vehicle miles of travel (VMT); in other 
cases, particularly as the actions of a ridesharing 
agency are focused on creating a climate supportive 
of ridesharing such as assuming advocacy positions 
or offering TSM consulting services, different and 
new criteria will need to be developed. The im-
portant point is that planning and evaluation need 
to be directly linked to service and function. 

In short, there is a need to manage systemat-
ically. If we are to manage a variety of transpor-
tation projects for purposes of increasing pro-
ductivity, then general management approaches and 
skills will be of the utmost importance. To date, 
there is little evidence of activities in this area 
or any research initiatives. 

EXTERNAL ORGAN I ZAT ION 

As in the case of the choice of service and the pro-
vision of these functions, there is also a range of 
options in which a ridesharing organization can or-
ganize itself in an external fashion. These options 
can be framed in terms of a set of questions. With-
in the public sector, for example, should such a 
ridesharing program be placed in the mayor's office 
in order to get a high degree of visibility? Should 
it function within a line agency, such as a depart-
ment of transportation? Should it exist within the 
public transportation agency? or Should it become a 
department in itself? 

Similarly, in the private sector, a number of 
questions can be asked as to the appropriate posi-
tioning of a ridesharing department. Should it be 
in the office of personnel? Should it be part of 
employee services? or Should it exist independently? 

No matter which option is selected, there can be 
advantages and disadvantages depending on particular 
contexts. For example, if a ridesharing program 
were placed in a public transportation agency, it 
may find itself competing with traditional func-
tions, which are to lure people into buses and 
trains. In addition, placement within a large, con-
ventional transit agency may hamper the development 
of a more entrepreneurial approach to private em-
ployers, given the traditionally hierarchical, 
bureaucratic orientation of these organizations. On 
the other hand, such placement may enhance a public 
transportation agency since all forms of mass tran-
sit are collective in nature as is ridesharing. 
Making it an independent agency may free it from the 
problem of conflicting goals but not give it access 
to staff or department resources for which it would 
normally have access as part of a larger entity. In 
all instances, the relationship to top management 
needs to be clear and conflicts minimized. 

If an agency is to be independent of a parent or 
sponsoring organization--in the form of a not-for-
profit corporation--the composition of the board of 
directors needs to be carefully considered. Choices 
can include establishing a large board of directors 
with 40 or 50 member-companies serving on the board; 
or members of the board could be few but powerful 
institutionally so as to compel support from other 
institutions. The choice of board members is equal-
ly important. Obviously, the more prominent, the 
more effective. However, this effectiveness may be 
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constrained by demands on this individual's time. 
of equal importance is the role of the public sector 
in terms of representation. While the public sector 
has financial resources and influence in other 
transportation matters, such influence can be too 
dominant and curtail the independence and flexibil-
ity that may be necessary to develop an effective 
ridesharing program. Even if the ridesharing effort 
is part of a public agency, private-sector repre-
sentation on some type of advisory board can be ex-
tremely effective as a way to ensure a true public 
partnership. The Portland, Maine, ridesharing pro-
gram is a good example. 

The purpose of this section, therefore, is to 
note that there is an equal set of options and 
choices in terms of developing a ridesharing program 
externally. These decisions will affect and be af-
fected by financial resources, client for the ser-
vice, future plans for development, and service 
effectiveness. As is the case in dealing with in-
ternal organization matters, a great deal needs to 
be learned about which of these options is most ef-
fective. 

STAFFING 

It appears that ridesharing requires a special kind 
of staff and that such a staff is central to the 
success of the program. It may be argued that inap-
propriate attention has been given to considering 
organizational dynamics in establishing a rideshar-
ing program. However, even if a program is well 
organized, without a competent, enthusiastic, and 
entrepreneurial staff, the organization may fail to 
realize its potential. 

No doubt a service function sets the agenda for 
the necessary professional skills. These can in-
clude such skills as marketing, use of computers, 
transportation planning, public relations, manage-
ment, and such things as knowledge of the public 
development process and/or the making of public 
policy. However, more important than the specific 
skill appears to be a general orientation that these 
individuals will bring to the exercise of their 
skills. Because ridesharing is so predominately a 
marketing activity, it therefore requires individ-
uals who have a high degree of sensitivity to pro-
moting and selling a service or a skill to a 
client. The client may either be a corporation or 
an individual deciding to select the ridesharing op-
tion. Essentially, ridesharing and ridesharing-re-
lated activities performed by staff in these organi-
zations are aimed at altering and changing travel 
behavior patterns. In addition, the institutional 
changes highlighted earlier require alteration of 
existing policies and procedures. These activities, 
therefore, put a high premium on negotiations, com-
munication, coalition building, and related-skills. 
It is appropriate to use the term entrepreneurial in 
describing these people. 

As ridesharing agencies are expanding in size and 
scale, there is a greater need to find people with a 
broader understanding of management skills. They 
are needed not only to help run a ridesharing or-
ganization but also to help in establishing the 
strategic approach that must be used in all trans-
portation activity so that objectives can be estab-
lished, appropriate interventions planned, and 
progress effectively monitored. As in the case of 
people with other skills, these individuals should 
also have an entrepreneurial spirit. 

This leads to the obvious concern of selecting 
and training of staff. It appears that up to now 
this has not been done with any rigorous criteria. 
In many cases, the process has been self-selecting 
in that individuals with a strong sense of mission  

about the values of ridesharing and a willingness to 
be advocates for these services have been selected 
to run or participate in a ridesharing program. 
While this may provide a spirited individual, it is 
no guarantee that the person will have other related 
skills necessary for a successful program. 

More recently, transportation planners have be-
come a source for staff of ridesharing agencies and 
while planners contribute a variety of skills to 
ridesharing programs, they have often lacked exper-
tise either in managing a program and/or selling or 
persuading individuals about a service or a prod-
uct. Another area from which staff has emerged is 
from fields related to marketing and, while they 
have relevant skills, they often lack a broader 
understanding of transportation issues. In addi-
tion, people with special technical skills in the 
areas of computer or vehicle equipment management 
have also been ready candidates for ridesharing 
agencies. The decline of new highway construction 
has led to the drafting of staff from engineering 
and right-of-way acquisition areas into ridesharing. 

Because ridesharing as an organizational function 
is in its infancy, it is difficult to profile the 
most-effective kind of staff and training for the 
staff. It is clear, however, that we have moved be-
yond the stage where the single-minded advocacy ap-
proach or a view that anyone with a nodding ac-
quaintance with some part of the transportation 
field is satisfactory. 

While there is a clear need to identify and cate-
gorize the kinds of staff and to develop recruiting 
and selecting a program, there is an equal need to 
develop training programs for them. Here again it 
appears that there is a variety of existing pro-
grams. In smaller organizations, it appears to be 
done primarily through learning by doing and a 
hands-on experience. Bigger ridesharing programs 
have begun to develop staff manuals and put together 
limited training to help individuals understand the 
broader aspects of the program. By and large, there 
appears to be a notable lack of effective training 
programs. 

To remedy the situation and in part to facilitate 
training, the Federal Highway Administration is sup-
porting numerous workshops. A brief review of these 
programs indicates that they are often necessarily 
cursory in nature and give recipients only a brief 
introduction to ridesharing. Equally important, 
these and other training programs have focused on 
specific technical requirements for providing ride-
sharing services. As ridesharing agencies expand 
the scope of their program, content material will 
need to be broadened to include larger transporta-
tion public policy-related issues, a more intensive 
understanding of each of the service functions, and 
management training. 

Lastly, given the important emphasis on selling, 
it may be advisable to develop training programs 
that assist in developing individual entrepreneurial 
skills. These would include programs related to 
communication, negotiation, deal making, conflict 
management, etc. Clearly, the extent to which a 
ridesharing service representative is an effective 
communicator, his or her effectiveness in promoting 
ridesharing will be enhanced. 

In addition, however, a great deal of research 
has been done in the private sector with regard to 
organization development. This field focuses on 
techniques for improving organizational effective-
ness through mobilizing its human resources and en-
compasses techniques such as goal setting, develop-
ment of new organizational forms, better communica-
tions systems, enhancement of collaborative efforts, 
etc. Undoubtedly, this area of organizational 
development is rich in terms of necessary research 
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for ridesharing since present approaches are hap-
hazard and without much documentation as to their 
effectiveness. 

RIDESEARING AND TRANSIT 

We concur with the approach of the National Ride-
sharing Task Force, which considered conventional 
transit to be one of a number of ridesharing modes, 
i.e., alternatives to the single-occupant vehicle. 
As such, management issues that relate to transit 
have been implicitly considered in this paper. How-
ever, the importance of better integration between 
transit and ridesharing and the difficulties ex-
perienced in this undertaking so far oblige a more 
explicit consideration of the issues. 

Public transit agencies across the country find 
themselves beset with difficulties. Financial prob-
lems plague the large majority of transit systems, 
with two transit systems having already ceased 
operations early this year. Faced with the need to 
cut back on services, transit agencies run up 
against a series of goals that tend to make cost re-
ductions difficult. Energy conservation, air-pollu-
tion reduction, and congestion reduction depend on 
decreases in VMT. VMT reductions, in turn, depend 
on attracting so-called choice riders out of single-
occupant vehicles and into transit. Yet the 
financial difficulties caused by extending routes to 
suburban areas to serve these commuters are in-
creasingly recognized as contributing substantially 
to transit deficit problems. 	Fair sharism", i.e., 
the necessity to serve all parts of a transit dis-
trict in order to justify financial support, has 
also been responsible for long trips and expensive 
services and has impeded the ability of management 
to cut unproductive routes. 

The provision of ridesharing services directly by 
transit agencies, or at least the cooperation with 
ridesharing to serve these less-productive routes, 
could be of significant benefit to transit. First, 
it allows transit to operate in a more cost-effec-
tive manner. Second, it allows transit to expand 
its constituency beyond the downtown employers and 
merchants who tend to be the greatest beneficiaries 
of transit services as presently constituted. 

Ridesharing programs could benefit transit 
directly by promoting transit in areas where ser-
vices are available and by encouraging employers to 
subsidize transit pass programs or to provide bus-
pools for their employees and to help build support 
for a variety of TSM improvements, such as parking 
management and flextime, which would support both 
ridesharing and transit. In addition, transit can 
help enforce ridesharing by providing a back-up ser-
vice to carpoolers who have to work late or by pro-
viding free zones or midday transit services to 
allow ridesharers a means to undertake midday er-
rands. 

The management-organization issues involved in 
improving trans it-paratransit integration are com-
plex. Interface points include planning, transit 
service expansion or cutbacks with possible ride- 

sharing substitution in mind, joint marketing of 
transit and ridesharing services as alternatives to 
the single-occupant vehicle, provision of complemen-
tary services by transit and ridesharing, effective 
use of private-sector involvement by both programs 
to build a constituency for energy-efficient and 
cost-effective transportation systems, construction 
of facilities such as park-and-ride lots and high-
occupancy-vehicle preferential treatments to benefit 
both programs, and joint advocacy by transit and 
ridesharing of policy changes in pricing, parking 
management, zoning, and other areas to reinforce 
these modes and provide a disincentive to single-oc-
cupant vehicle use. This is just a preliminary list 
of the many areas in which transit and ridesharing 
need to improve the coordination of their efforts. 
Investigation of the effects of joint operation of 
ridesharing programs and transit by one agency is a 
promising research topic. 

One caveat is important to note here, however. 
Ridesharing agencies have begun to use a private-
public partnership approach more effectively in 
recent years. Few transit systems have taken this 
approach. It is important that, as efforts are 
undertaken to improve transit and ridesharing coor-
dination, this public-private flavor is not lost but 
extended to transit systems as well. 

CONCLUS ION 

It was the original premise of this paper that ride-
sharing is essentially a set of management and or-
ganizational strategies to increase the productivity 
of our transportation system. It is hoped that the 
presentation has described in some detail a variety 
of service options and functions that a ridesharing 
agency can provide and the ways in which these can 
be organized both internally and externally in order 
to meet this objective of increased efficiency. It 
is expected that this outline could be used in 
several ways: first, as a framework in order to es-
tablish a set of priorities for further research; 
and, second, to offer a kind of decision matrix that 
could be used by individuals who are considering 
starting or expanding a ridesharing organization. 
Up to this point, many of these strategies have 
evolved in what might be termed a random process in 
order to meet local needs and conditions. No doubt 
this has provided us with a vital and dynamic set of 
opportunities; however, perhaps it is time to con-
sider a more-systematic approach both to provide 
services and to conduct research on these services. 

If it is true that ridesharing represents the 
leading edge of a set of TSM strategies, then it 
seems appropriate that the choices inherent in ride-
sharing management and organization be clarified, 
that these strategies be diffused among other major 
transportation planning and operating sectors, that 
the results of past activities as well as future 
initiatives be clearly documented and researched, 
and that this information be presented in as clear 
and comprehensive a way as possible. 


